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30 January 2017 
 
Ms Lisa Tight 
Headteacher 
Netheravon All Saints CofE Primary School 
High Street 
Netheravon 
Salisbury 
Wiltshire 
SP4 9PJ 
 
 
Dear Ms Tight 
 
Short inspection of Netheravon All Saints CofE Primary School 
 
Following my visit to the school on 10 January 2017, I write on behalf of Her 
Majesty’s Chief Inspector of Education, Children’s Services and Skills to report the 
inspection findings. The visit was the first short inspection carried out since the 
school was judged to be good in January 2011. 
 
This school continues to be good. 
 
The leadership team has maintained the good quality of education in the school 
since the last inspection. 
 
Since your appointment in September 2016, you have made a clear assessment of 
the improvement priorities needed, such as the focus on ensuring that pupils, 
including the most able, are challenged sufficiently. You have been highly effective 
in supporting the staff through this process. 
 
You have worked well with the governing body of the school. Collectively, you have 
effectively used the systems for managing the performance of staff to improve 
teaching. Consequently, pupils have a better understanding of how well they are 
doing and what to do next to secure further learning. Governors are more aware of 
individual pupil achievement because of the sophisticated systems that you have 
introduced to track pupils’ progress. As a result, governors are asking more rigorous 
and pertinent questions of you and the staff. This is helping the school to improve 
further.  
 
In addition, you and the governors have acted upon the recommendations from the 
previous inspection. You have provided effective training in teaching so that it has a 
more immediate impact on pupils’ progress. At the same time, you have 
implemented a new marking and feedback policy. This is monitored carefully to 



 
 

 

 
 

 

ensure that pupils are clear about what they know and understand as well as how 
to improve further. 
 
Parents are very appreciative of the way that you are accessible to them in the 
morning when they bring the children into school. They find this helpful as a way of 
sharing concerns and successes. They spoke of the positive differences that can be 
seen already in your time of leadership. One parent commented, ‘The new 
headteacher has been transformational in her few months in role’. 
 
Staff in the school, with your assured guidance, are providing a stimulating learning 
environment in which pupils are thriving and enjoying their learning. The spiritual, 
moral, social and cultural education of the pupils is a strength of the school. Changes 
to the curriculum include a greater focus on the understanding of different cultures 
in the United Kingdom as well as the rest of the world. The Christian ethos pervades 
the school in a variety of ways, visually and physically as well as educationally and 
emotionally. Pupils are well prepared for life in modern Britain. Older pupils 
understand the fundamental British values of democracy and the rule of law. 

 
Pupils are happy and safe and look forward to coming to school every day. 
 
Safeguarding is effective. 
 
The headteacher has ensured that pupils are safe and secure in the school at all 
times. She has raised expectations with regard to safeguarding practices and 
supported staff in having a better understanding of how to assess risks consistently. 
This has created a culture of safety. All safeguarding arrangements are fit for 
purpose and child protection records are detailed and of high quality. The 
safeguarding policy is up to date and very comprehensive. The most recent 
Department for Education guidelines are on the website, which has all the 
necessary information about safeguarding. Staff have been suitably trained in the 
most recent changes to safeguarding procedures. The protocols for visitors, 
including parents, have been strengthened.  
 
Inspection findings 
 
 The individual needs of pupils are better understood because of the closer 

monitoring taking place. Staff are clearer about the particular barriers to pupils’ 
learning and act upon them. Consequently, pupils are making better progress. 

 A distinction has been made with regard to the needs of children from service 
families and those of disadvantaged pupils, which had not happened in previous 
years. Already, this has made a positive difference to the outcomes of 
disadvantaged pupils. 

 Teachers and teaching assistants have been made more aware of the different 
teaching methods required for pupils who have special educational needs and/or 
disabilities. Individualised strategies are used and evaluated frequently, and such 
pupils are making better progress. 



 
 

 

 
 

 

 Systems to make sure that pupils are attending regularly have been sharpened. 
The few disadvantaged pupils who were not attending as well as others are now 
coming to school as frequently as the rest. 

 Teachers now expect pupils to write more extensively and have a greater 
understanding of the different forms of writing. This is applied consistently within 
literacy lessons, but less so in other subjects. 

 Pupils read well and are encouraged to go to the local library. Younger pupils 
build successfully on the foundations learned through phonics. Several parents 
come in to school on a voluntary basis to hear pupils read in key stage 1, and 
this has helped the pupils make faster progress.  

 Much has been done to improve the teaching of mathematics, such as the leader 
of mathematics modelling ways to teach aspects of the new curriculum to other 
teachers and teaching assistants. In addition, parents are encouraged to access, 
via the school’s website, worksheets to use with their children and are informed 
of the topics studied through class newsletters. However, there is no clear 
sequential plan for the new curriculum in mathematics. This is hindering progress 
from happening securely or fast enough in some classes.  

Next steps for the school 
 
Leaders and those responsible for governance should ensure that: 

 a sequential programme of study for mathematics across the school is 
implemented as soon as possible to speed up the progress pupils make 

 opportunities for extended writing happen in all subjects and not just literacy 
lessons. 

 
I am copying this letter to the chair of the governing body, the director of education 
for the Diocese of Salisbury, the regional schools commissioner and the director of 
children’s services for Wiltshire. This letter will be published on the Ofsted website. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 
 
Kathy Maddocks 
Her Majesty’s Inspector 
 
 
Information about the inspection 
 
The key lines of enquiry were to investigate how effective leaders and governors 
are at ensuring that: 

 the quality of teaching is improving outcomes in mathematics at key stages 1 and 
2 

 the most vulnerable, disadvantaged pupils and those who have special 
educational needs and/or disabilities attend and achieve across the school 



 
 

 

 
 

 

 the quality of teaching is improving outcomes in literacy at key stages 1 and 2 

 safeguarding practices are secure in the school. 

 
During the inspection, I met with you, leaders, governors, staff and pupils. I visited 
lessons for all classes in the school. I looked at the quality of the work in pupils’ 
exercise books. I considered documentary evidence related to the impact of the 
school’s work, including safeguarding. I took into account 25 responses to the 
Ofsted online survey, Parent View, and 21 comments written by parents. 
 
 


